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UNIVERSITY OF ESSEX

SENATE

Wednesday 28 October 2015
2pm – 5pm
MINUTES

(Unreserved)
	Chair
	Professor Anthony Forster, Vice-Chancellor



	Present
	Shola Akinyemi,  Richard Barnard, Eigaude Bertasiute, Jessica Blair, Dr Karen Brennan, Dr Malcolm Brynin, Professor Nick Buck, Professor Joan Busfield, Adrian Chira, Professor Edward Codling, Dr Nilufer Demirkan-Jones, Osei Downes, Dr Matt ffytche, Professor Fabian Freyenhagen, Dr Michael Fry, Dr Nicolas Geeraert, Dr Valerie Gladwell, Sherrie Green, Professor Roger Hawkins, Professor Eddie Higgs, Ruairi Hipkin, Professor Jo Jackson, Dr Timo Jűtten,  Professor Rene Lindstaedt, Professor Noam Lubell, Professor Simon Lucas, Dr Chris Main, Professor Roderick Main, Stephen McAuliffe, Andrew McIntosh, Dr Dom Micklewright, Susie Morgan, Richard Murphy, Professor Sean Nixon, Professor Aletta Norval, Professor Jules Pretty, Professor Christine Raines, Dr Kate Rockett, Professor Leon Rubin, Dr Chris Saker, Professor David Sanders, Dr Stevphen Shukaitis, Professor Graham Underwood, Cathy Walsh, Professor Geoff Ward, Professor Matthew Woollard

	
	

	Apologies
	Professor Maria Fasli, Professor David Pevalin, Professor Phil Terry

	
	

	Secretary
	Bryn Morris, Registrar and Secretary

	
	

	In attendance
	Emma Hardy, Monica Illsley, Andrew Keeble, Vanessa Potter, Richard Stock, Eirini-Theodora Varinou, Dr Sonia Virdee

	
	

	ANNOUNCEMENTS
	

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	The Vice-Chancellor welcomed the new members of Senate and reported on the outcome of the recent elections to the Senate Agenda Group, who also represented Senate on the University Council. Senate members noted that Dr Richard Cornes had stood down as an elected member of Senate and would be replaced in accordance with the relevant Ordinances.
	191/15

	
	

	OVERVIEW OF THE POWERS AND OPERATION OF THE SENATE AND THE SENATE AGENDA GROUP (S/15/50)
	

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	
	192/15

	
	
	

	MINUTES
	

	
	

	Senate Approved
	The minutes of the meeting held on 1 July 2015.
	193/15

	
	
	

	MATTERS ARISING FROM MINUTES
	

	
	
	

	None
	
	194/15

	
	
	

	BUSINESS TAKEN WITHOUT DISCUSSION
	

	
	

	Senate Noted and Approved
	
	195/15

	
	

	Senate Noted
	In accordance with Standing Orders, para 5, the following item was starred for discussion:

· Item 12, Counter-Terrorism and Security Act 2015
	196/15

	.
	

	FORMAL BUSINESS (S/15/51)
	

	
	

	Amendments to Ordinances and Regulations – Job Title Changes
	

	
	

	Recommended to Council
	that the University’s Ordinances and Regulations be amended to reflect the job title changes, as described in paper S/15/51 (Section A, Item 1).
	197/15

	
	

	Amendment to Ordinance 3
	

	
	

	Recommended to Council
	that Ordinance 3 be amended as set out at Appendix 1, as set out in paper S/15/51 (Appendix 1)
	198/15

	
	

	Re-appointment of Head of the School of Health and Human Sciences
	

	
	

	Recommended to Council
	that Dr Vikki Jo-Scott be re-appointed as the Head of the School of Health and Human Sciences for the following period:

1/8/16 to 31/7/19
	199/15

	
	

	Appointment of Head of the International Academy
	

	
	

	Recommended to Council
	that Dr Nilufer Demirkan-Jones be appointed as the Head of the International Academy for the following period:

1/5/16 to 31/7/19
	200/15

	
	

	Centre for Film Studies – Proposed Change of Name
	

	
	

	Recommended to Council
	that the name of the Centre for Film Studies be changed to the Centre for Film and Screen Media, as described in paper S/15/51 (Section A, Item 5).
	201/15

	
	

	VICE CHANCELLOR’S REPORT AND ORAL BRIEFING (S/15/52)
	

	
	

	Received
	The Vice-Chancellor’s written report to Senate.
	202/15

	
	
	

	Senate

Noted
	During discussion, the Vice-Chancellor highlighted:

· Excellent progress with the Women of the Future appeal, which had been established by the Chancellor. Senate members were invited to contribute in whatever way they could, noting that every pound raised would be matched by the University.

· The recent announcement regarding new Regius Professorships to mark Her Majesty The Queen’s ninetieth birthday. Only one application could be made and Heads of Department interested in submitting an application for a Regius Professorship were urged to contact the Pro-Vice-Chancellor (Research), who would recommend to the University Steering Group which expression of interest should be submitted.

· The outcome of a successful advancement visit to China. 
	203/15

204/15

205/15



	
	

	ADMISSIONS SUMMARY FOR 2015 ENTRY (VERBAL UPDATE)
	

	
	
	

	Reported
	Professor Jules Pretty (Deputy Vice-Chancellor) provided a verbal update for Senate members on the latest admissions position for 2015 entry.
	206/15

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	Senate noted that, for the second year running, over 5,000 new students had registered at the University across all three campuses. There were some shortfalls against minimum entry targets and these would be covered by the contingency and in year savings in relevant Departments. The University was on track to deliver the 50% growth in student numbers set out in the Strategic Plan. As usual, in the autumn term, a review would be undertaken by the Deputy Vice-Chancellor to identify and implement any lessons learned.
	207/15


	
	
	

	RESEARCH PERFORMANCE AND THE UNIVERSITY’S INTERIM RESEARCH EXCELLENCE FRAMEWORK (REF) DEADLINE (S/15/53)

	
	
	

	Received
	A paper prepared by Professor David Sanders (Pro-Vice-Chancellor, Research), which set out how the University planned to approach supporting individual staff in meeting the interim REF milestone. 
	208/15

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	Professor Sanders 
ummarized that the purpose of the interim deadline was to ensure that appropriate support was in place for staff in good time in order to 
ummariz overall individual and University performance in REF2020. Individual staff who did not meet the requirements would be given the support to enable them to publish sufficient items for REF2020.
Senate noted that the approach was built on the principles of (i) equity and fairness by ensuring all relevant staff contributed to the REF2020 performance appropriately, (ii) maximising individual and University performance, and (iii) flexibility for Departments. Support was at the core of the approach. Although the management of performance related to staff contracts was not a matter for Senate, it was important for Senate to be given the opportunity to discuss this matter in accordance with its responsibility to maintain oversight of the quality of research and the arrangements for its enhancement. 

There was general support for the approach established in the paper. Some Senate members expressed concern about the tone and timing, which had caused anxiety among some staff who had met the interim REF requirements. The principle of support in the context of clear objectives was emphasised, alongside the key role of the Department both in assessment and providing support for staff. It was noted that the timing of the communication to staff had been driven by the need to ensure equal access to all relevant staff ahead of the circulation of the Senate papers. 

During discussion, Senate members sought clarification on a number of issues and it was agreed that the paper should be amended to provide clarity on:

· the proposed flexibility between the role of the Research Committees and the Department
· a permissive approach to double weighting and that, although joint authorship would not be permitted for the final REF submission, it would be acceptable for joint authors to claim the same piece for the purposes of the interim deadline.
· the precedence of the Probationary Agreement over the interim REF deadline requirements 
· what is meant by the reference to ‘ tactical reasons’ for non-submission, which referred to circumstances where staff had or exceeded a Grade Point Average of 3 but were not submitted to a Unit of Assessment.
· early career researchers, noting that annex 1 provided detail that might be usefully 
ummarized in the main body of the document.
· extenuating circumstances, based on the HEFCE REF2014 definition. 

Senate members welcomed the emphasis on support that had been articulated during the discussion.
	209/15
210/15

211/15

212/15

213/15



	
	
	

	THE TIMES GOOD UNIVERSITY GUIDE 2016: PERFORMANCE UPDATE (S/15/54)

	
	
	

	Received
	A paper prepared by Ben Smart and Stephen Bland (Planning and Information Officers), which set out the outcome and initial analysis of the Times and Sunday Times Good University Guide (TGUG) 2016.
	214/15

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	Senate members noted the University’s continued overall strong showing, including the top 10 position for student satisfaction, 15th for teaching quality and the top 25 position for research quality, although there was disappointment that the University had moved from 32nd to 35th in the overall league table position. The time lag for the data being used to calculate the league table position was noted, which meant that the University’s performance was in part based on data from 2012-13 and 2013-14. Performance had increased in a number of areas, which demonstrated the challenge, as other institutions had made even greater improvements in their performance. During discussion about understanding the impact of entry qualifications on outcomes, it was emphasised that focusing on offering a transformational education, especially retention, encouraging students to work hard to earn a good degree and securing graduate level employment or further study were priority areas and that the University could learn from other HEIs that had performed well in these areas with similar entry qualifications to Essex.
	215/15

	
	
	

	EDUCATION KEY PERFORMANCE INDICATORS (S/15/55)

	
	
	

	Received
	A paper prepared by Bettina Mills (Deputy Director, Strategic Planning and Change), Adam Fenemore-Jones and  Richard Martin (Planning Analysts), and Ben Smart, which provided an overview of the results of the National Student Survey 2015 as a basis for broader discussion on performance related to Education KPIs.
	216/15

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	Senate members welcomed the University’s excellent overall performance in relation to student satisfaction and noted the change in the methodology used by TGUG. There continued to be areas of strength and weakness and some Departments had already undertaken excellent work in analysing the outcomes and identifying actions. The forthcoming planning round would ensure formal analysis and action planning and the senior staff conference would be an additional opportunity to consider these data. The Curriculum Review was another mechanism for improvement through the focus on the areas of teaching, assessment and feedback. Senate noted the continuing need to focus on student retention and employability. 
During discussion, the partnership approach between the University, the Students’ Union and students was emphasised. The value of the Students’ Union Student Voice Reports was particularly acknowledged in understanding student concerns. Senate members were encouraged to read the reports and noted the recent shift in focus to enable the inclusion of recommended solutions alongside any problems or issues identified. There was also discussion about the importance of the personal tutor system in supporting student success and the work needed to increase student engagement. 
	217/15
218/15



	
	
	

	REPORTS FROM COMMITTEES
	

	
	
	

	EDUCATION COMMITTEE (S/15/56)
	

	
	
	

	
	Higher Education Achievement Report (HEAR)
	

	
	
	

	Senate Agreed
	That the recommendations in relation to the implementation of the HEAR at Essex be approved, as set out in Appendix A of paper S/15/56.
	219/15

	
	
	

	ACADEMIC STAFFING COMMITTEE (S/15/57)
	

	
	
	

	Senate Agreed
	That the changes to the membership of the Academic Staffing Committee be approved, as set out in paper S/15/57.
	220/15

	
	
	

	ETHICS COMMITTEE (S/15/58)
	

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	
	221/15

	
	
	

	SUMMARY REPORTS ON THE 2014-15 RESEARCH AND EDUCATION ACTION PLANS (S/15/59)
	

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	A paper prepared by Professor David Sanders (Pro-Vice-Chancellor, Research) and Professor Aletta Norval (Pro-Vice-Chancellor, Education), which provided a final update on the progress made in relation to the implementation of 2014-15 Research and Education Action Plans.
	222/15

	
	
	

	COUNTER-TERRORISM AND SECURITY ACT 2015 (S/15/60)
	

	
	
	

	Received
	A paper prepared by Stephen McAuliffe (Academic Registrar), which provided a summary of the University’s duties in respect of the Counter-Terrorism and Security Act 2015 and how they would be discharged.
	223/15

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	Some Senate members expressed concern about the legislation underpinning the University’s obligations, but acknowledged that these were external legal duties. It was noted that the University’s approach to complying with the duties would be based on maintaining the focus on freedom of expression within the law and partnership working with the SU. Any changes to individual policies resulting from the legislation would be considered by Senate as necessary.
	224/15

	
	
	

	HEFCE LETTER: UPDATE ON QUALITY ASSESSMENT ISSUES (S/15/61)
	

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	
	225/15

	
	
	

	SCHEDULE OF DELEGATED POWERS (S/15/62)
	

	
	
	

	Senate Noted
	
	226/15


Richard Stock

Deputy Academic Registrar

28 October 2015
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